FAIRFIELD AREA SCHOOL DISTRICT

BOARD OF SCHOOL DIRECTORS

MEETING April 27, 2015
A G E N D A

I.
Call to Order 
II.
Pledge of Allegiance and Moment of Silence
III.
Roll Call

IV.
Minutes

A.
Move to approve the minutes of the April 13, 2015 Board meeting.

V.
Presentations/Reports



(For information only --- No action to be taken)

VI.
Student Representative Reports
VII.
Business Manager’s Report 
VIII.
Public Comment  (3 min. each / 30 min. max)

IX.
Committee Reports / Director Comments

X.
Consent Agenda:

Background:  The following routine operational matters are presented for action by the Board of School Directors.  Items that require special attention may be removed from the consent agenda upon request of a Board member.

Administrative

 Actions
A.
Move to approve a field trip request from the Class of 2015 to travel to Busch Gardens, Williamsburg, VA on May 22, 2015 for the Senior Class Trip.
Budget

B.
Move to approve the general fund bill list in the amount of $276,615.20 from March 20, 2015 through April 24, 2015.


C.
Move to approve the food service fund bill list in the amount of $22,719.88 from March 20, 2015 through April 24, 2015.


D.
Move to approve the journal entries and budget adjustments as presented.

E.
Move to grant permission for the administration to replace the AdaptiView Panel on the CenTraVac chiller located in the boiler room for the HS/MS at a cost of $32,771.  

Background:  Our current panel is obsolete and no longer supported by the manufacturer, Trane.  There is currently a 12-16 week lead time so the panel will be replaced in late summer or as soon as the cooling season ends.  The replacement will improve chiller and system efficiency and has been recommended by the Property Committee.  

Personnel

F.
Move to approve a recommendation from the administration to not renew the Girls’ Varsity Assistant Basketball Coach’s supplemental contract and grant permission to advertise and recommend for hire a Girls’ Varsity Assistant Basketball Coach for the 2015-2016 school year.
 

Policies

G.
Move to approve the revisions to Policy 1140, Organization Chart, on a first reading.
H.
Move to approve the revisions to Policy 2210, Superintendent, on a first reading.

XI.
Other Action Items:
XII.
Other Discussion Items:


(No action to be taken)




A. 
Job Description Review -




  
Assistant to the Superintendent for Instructional Services

XIII.
Adjournment

Informational items:
A.
Next Board Meeting dates: 


The Board will meet in regular session on Monday, May 11, 2015 at 7:00 p.m. in the District Board Room. 

B.
The District received a donation of $250 from the Cox Family to be used in the Elementary Library. 
Background:  All donations given to the District and accepted by the Superintendent will receive thank you letters.
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The Fairfield Area School Board met on Monday evening, April 13, 2015 at 7:05 p.m. in the District boardroom with these members in attendance: Mr. Chuck Hatter, Presiding; Mrs. Pamela Mikesell, Mr. Bruce Lefeber, Mr. Mickey Barlow, Mrs. Marcy Van Metre, Mrs. Agatha Foscato, and  Mr. Bruce Carr.  Mr. Richard Mathews was absent and Mr. Lonny Whitcomb, Jr., arrived at 8:30 p.m.  Also present were Ms. Karen Kugler, Substitute Superintendent; Ms. Caroline Dean, Business Manager and Board Recording Secretary; Mr. Steve Hovis, Solicitor; Mr. Brian McDowell, HS Principal, arrived at 7:55 p.m.; Ms. Patti Weber, MS Principal; Ms. Barb Richwine, ES Principal; Mr. Gary Crevier, Technology Director; Mr. Howie Kessel, Maintenance Director and Student Representative, Ms. Erin Briggs. 

Minutes Approved

The minutes of the March 23, 2015 board meeting were unanimously approved, with no discussion, on a motion by Mr. Barlow and a second by Mrs. Van Metre. 

Presentations/Reports
A.
Mr. Brad Remig, Public Financial Management –

Mr. Brad Remig shared the results of the bond sale with the board.  We maintained an A+ credit rating and were able to achieve greater savings than originally anticipated.  Overall savings due to an average interest rate of 2.64% is $607,070 with $68,074 realized in the current 14-15 fiscal year.  The bond retirement date remains 06/01/2028.  Mr. Steve Hovis, bond counsel, explained the resolution to the board authorizing the Series of 2015.  

B.
Board Builder Projects using Discovery Education - Mrs. Lisa Sturges and Third Grade Students

Ms. Lisa Sturges reviewed Discovery Education with the board.  It is a service and a resource provided by the district to teachers and students.  Students create reports and projects that allow them to incorporate graphic design, videos, and editing capabilities as well as increase their keyboarding capabilities.  The most current project was about pests including a description and explanation about the pest’s impact on the environment.  
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They also explored alternative methods, besides chemicals, to rid ourselves of the pests.  Mrs. Sturges emphasized what a valuable website Discovery Education is for the students.  

Student Representative Reports

Ms. Erin Briggs told the board about the prom which will be held on May 1st with a Great Gatsby theme.  National Honor Society inductions will be held on April 22nd and high school counselors are preparing to help at 6th grade camp.  The Recyclable Materials Art Contest was held by the Adams County Arts Council with Fairfield students winning in every possible category.  Ms. Briggs, herself, took best overall.  

Building Celebrations

Ms. Richwine is very excited about our art program and told the board that our Mandala garden is now blooming.  A local artist worked with our 4th graders to create this garden.  The Trout in the Classroom program is in full swing and Ms. Wagner’s 4th graders will release the trout at Strawberry Hill.  Mrs. Weber and Mrs. Richwine are working on the 4th grade transition to middle school to ensure a smooth and easy transition for our students.  She has also received $983.83 from Giant A+ Rewards and this will be put toward the playground expense.  Ms. Richwine explained that Jackson Seymour received a perfect score in the Reading portion of the PSSA’s in 3rd grade.  

Ms.  Weber shared the phenomenal success of the MS Track team and told the board that we have completed our first day of PSSA testing.  For the 2015 PSSA’s we had Kadyn Sass, Grade (5) receive a perfect score in writing and Hayley Wagner, Grade (6) received a perfect score in math.

Mr. McDowell shared his report, when he arrived, by explaining he continues to be amazed and thrilled with the engagement of our students.  They are participating in the play, touring colleges, going to Costa Rica and many other exciting things.  

Public Comment

Sean Jones read the policy regarding the filling of the position of Superintendent.  He is concerned about the process after reading the agenda and hopes there does not 
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continue to be back door, back room deals with policy and Sunshine Act violations.  He questioned if we were going to advertise and hoped we do not rack-up legal bills.

Apryl Huster questioned the agenda regarding policies, for example, the Support Staff Policy on tonight’s agenda.  She does not know what is changing and would like to see more information provided to the public.  She also spoke about volunteers at the elementary school and how she helped in the cafeteria.  The ladies working there have absolutely no down time and were amazing.  She hopes the board will consider adding staff to the cafeteria.  

Sara Laird thanked everyone who worked on the Race for Education fundraiser.  She is concerned we do not have a clear understanding of what is to occur in executive sessions which should only be held for the purpose of legal and personnel discussions.  She asked the board to detail their “end game” as all but three board members will not be here in a year.  Ms. Laird also questioned how the board could hire a permanent Superintendent at this time.  

Stacey Whitmore spoke in support of Ms. Kugler as Superintendent.  Ms. Kugler understands the board make-up and issues and has addressed many of those issues.  She has recognized the building administrators and asked them to speak positively about what is happening in the buildings.  Voting is completed at each meeting and we have a five year plan.  Ms. Kugler works with the parents to find answers to concerns.  

Heather Roberts questioned the date of graduation and how it has changed once again.  The Safe and Sane committee is requesting that we keep June 5th as the date so this safe alternative for celebration being provided for the students can be held as currently planned.  Ms. Roberts also pointed out that most of the policies on the website are outdated or incorrect.  She questions what our solicitor does if not help with policy.  

Becky Bequette also questioned not having full visibility of proposed policy changes on the agenda.  She also told the board the Science Club went to a robotics competition and came in 1st and 3rd in one event.  She thanked Mr. Lefeber for helping.  

Mayor Stanley thanked Ms. Huster, Ms. Laird, and Ms. Myers for the adult civics program.  Ms. Price would like him to speak to her 5th grade students about civics.  Mr. Stanley is still requesting a meeting with the board to discuss school security and would 
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like to have another civics class to allow parents to bring students.  The Emmitsburg Journal wants to do an article of debates with the board candidates.  

Committee Reports and Director Comments

Ms. Kugler explained the issues surrounding the graduation date listed on the consent agenda and the details of the Support Staff policy change addressing the Affordable Care Act.  She also addressed the fact that our policies are incorrect and outdated and that is why PSBA will be reviewing to complete correctly.  The priority policies will be completed first and we always get updates from Stock and Leader particularly regarding Special Education changes.  At this point in time Mr. McDowell arrived and Ms. Kugler asked him about possibly changing the date for graduation and asked him to think about it for a bit prior to the Consent Agenda vote.  

Mr. Barlow told those present that we had a Property Committee meeting on April 9th and it was the consensus of that group to upgrade the chiller panel and eventually overhaul the chiller.  The window has not been replaced yet due to the wrong size being received and hopefully we can start the playground in the summer.  We were not able to review the sound system with a consultant as it was disconnected due to the play.  

Mr. Lefeber reported on the Finance Committee meeting held the same day and topics of discussion were the property sale and how it would be handled, the five year plan, and a discussion regarding the bonds.  He thanked Ms. Dean and Mr. Remig for their efforts on a successful bond sale.  

Consent Agenda:


Ms. Kugler requested Item D be corrected to reflect the year of 2015.  Ms. Foscato requested that Item B be pulled for further discussion.  On a motion made by Mr. Barlow and seconded by Mrs. Van Metre, the consent agenda was approved as presented with the correction to Item D and the removal of Item B.   A roll call vote was taken with Mrs. Pamela Mikesell, Mr. Chuck Hatter, Mr. Bruce Lefeber, Mr. Mickey Barlow, Mrs. Marcy Van Metre, Mrs. Agatha Foscato, and Mr. Bruce Carr casting assenting votes.  The items approved are as follows:
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Administrative

   Actions
A.
Approved the revisions of the 2014-2015 District Calendar.


Background:  Due to the many snow days and bomb threat days, the District petitioned the state for permission to change two in-service days to Act 80 days.


C.
Granted permission for the administration to advertise and recommend for hire a half time World Language Teacher for the 2015-2016 school year.



Background:  Upper Adams School District is no longer able to provide us with a part-time certified teacher. 
.
D.
Approved a tentative list of graduates for the Class of 2015.


E.
Approved the Course Selections for the 2015-2016 school year for grades 9 – 12.

Budget
F.
Approved a Request to Close a Student Activity under the name Fairfield Fire & EMS Club. They will continue as a club, but will not raise funds for the club. 


G.
Approved the addition of Mr. Darrell Sager to the bus/van driver list for the 2014-2015 school year.  School Express, Inc. is the contractor.

Personnel
H.
Approved the removal of Ms. Erin Brown from the Professional Substitute List.


I.
Accepted the resignation of Mr. Michael Yocum as High School Head Boys’ Varsity Soccer Coach effective immediately and grant permission for the administration to advertise and hire a High School Head Boys’ Varsity Soccer Coach for the 2015-2016 school year. 

J.
Approved the addition of Mrs. Brenda Newman to the Professional Substitute List K-12 for the 2014-2015 school year.
Policies
K.
Approved the revisions to Policy 4230, Support Staff Compensation, Administrative Procedures, on a first reading.

Background:  Administrative Procedures only require one reading.


Ms. Foscato questioned on which day will be graduation?  Mr. Kessel and Mr. McDowell expressed no problems with changing the date, however, Mr. McDowell will not be able to attend as his daughter is graduating the same evening.  On a motion made by 
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Mrs. Mikesell and seconded by Mr. Barlow the motion was amended as follows.  A roll call vote was taken with Mrs. Pamela Mikesell, Mr. Chuck Hatter, Mr. Bruce Lefeber, Mr. Mickey Barlow, Mrs. Marcy Van Metre, Mrs. Agatha Foscato, and Mr. Bruce Carr casting assenting votes.  

B.
Approved June 3, 2015 as the last student day for the 2014-2015 school year and June 5, 2015 as graduation day for the seniors. Teachers will be present on June 4, 2015 and June 5, 2015.  

Other Action Items:



On a motion made by Mrs. Van Metre and seconded by Mrs. Mikesell, Item A was approved as presented.  Mr. Carr expressed concerns about our Policy 6490 and encouraged people to read the policy as it relates to weapons.  He felt it was too broad and not a solid statement.  A roll call vote was taken with Mrs. Pamela Mikesell, Mr. Bruce Lefeber, Mr. Mickey Barlow, Mrs. Marcy Van Metre, and Mrs. Agatha Foscato casting assenting votes and Mr. Bruce Carr casting a dissenting vote.  Mr. Chuck Hatter abstained. 


A.
Approved the recommendation of the Board hearing members’ and the written Adjudication regarding the student discipline hearing held at 2:30 p.m. on March 25, 2015 are hereby adopted. (2014-15-B).



On a motion made by Mrs. Mikesell and seconded by Mr. Lefeber, Item B was approved in the aggregate principal amount of $6,350,000.   A roll call vote was taken with Mrs. Pamela Mikesell, Mr. Chuck Hatter, Mr. Bruce Lefeber, Mr. Mickey Barlow, Mrs. Marcy Van Metre, Mrs. Agatha Foscato, and Mr. Bruce Carr casting assenting votes.

B.
Move to approve the resolution authorizing the incurrence of non-electoral debt by the issuance of General Obligation Bonds, Series of 2015 in the aggregate principal amount of $_______ for the purpose of currently refunding the District’s General Obligation Bonds, Series A of 2010.


Background:  On December 1, 2014 the Board authorized the Administration to proceed with refinancing the Series of 2010A bonds.  Projections at that time showed a potential savings of $20,000 year over year by refinancing.  Once final pricing occurs on Monday, April 13th, 2015, the blank in the above motion will be completed.  The district has an A+ 
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Stable long term rating which is great news and more information on our debt structure will be provided in the budget presentation. 


On a motion made by Mr. Barlow and seconded by Mr. Lefeber, Item C was approved as presented.   Mrs. Van Metre was very concerned as this is not what she expected to see.  She believed we were accepting an application but knew nothing of an interview.  Ms. Van Metre is concerned no other applications are being accepted.  Mr. Hatter explained that this does not mean no other applications will be accepted but we are giving the public notice.  Ms. Mikesell questioned how anyone would apply if we are not advertising.  She is also under the impression that from July 1st to June 30th we have a year for the process and can continue with an Interim Superintendent.  We should advertise and allow Ms. Kugler to put in her application and go thru the process as Ms. Kugler was unhappy when this was not done with applicants for other administrative positions.  Ms. Foscato said we have a gem among us who has done outstanding work.  A roll call vote was taken with Mr. Chuck Hatter, Mr. Bruce Lefeber, Mr. Mickey Barlow, Mrs. Agatha Foscato, and Mr. Bruce Carr casting assenting votes.  Mrs. Mikesell and Mrs. Van Metre cast dissenting votes.  


C.
Provided public notice of the Board’s intention to receive the application of Ms. Karen Kugler for the position of Superintendent of FASD and to interview her for that position. 
Other Discussion Items:
(No action to be taken)

A. Summer Hours Work Schedule – 

Ms. Kugler explained that the district will be operating on a (4) day week in the summer with all offices open until 5 p.m.  One week the district will be open Monday thru Thursday while alternating weeks will be Tuesday thru Thursday.  The schedule will be posted. 
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B. 2015-2016 Proposed Budget Presentation – 


Ms. Dean presented the 2015-2016 proposed budget with an approximate $500,000 deficit. The power-point presentation outlined the revenues and expenses projected to date, historical analysis on millage and spending, and information on the governor’s budget.  This power-point is on the district website for review.  A budget workshop will be held on Tuesday, April 21st and advertised applicably.  

Adjournment
On a motion made by Mrs. Van Metre, seconded by Mr. Barlow, and unanimously approved by the Board, the meeting adjourned at 8:52 pm.  
Respectfully Submitted:

Mr. Chuck Hatter



 
Ms. Caroline Dean, Business Manager
Board President



 
 Board Recording Secretary
